
  
 

Norfolk County Council 

Minutes of the Meeting Held at 10am on Monday 22 July 2019 

 Present: 78 

Present:   
 Mr A Adams Mr K Kiddie 
 Mr T Adams Mr M Kiddle-Morris 
 Mr S Aquarone Mr B Long 
 Ms J Barnard Mr I Mackie 
 Mr D Bills Dr E Maxfield 
 Mr B Borrett Mr G Middleton 
 Mr R Brame Mr J Mooney 
 Mrs J Brociek-Coulton Mr S Morphew 
 Mrs S Butikofer Mr G Nobbs 
 Mrs P Carpenter Mrs J Oliver 
 Mr M Castle Mr R Oliver 
 Mr S Clancy Mr G Peck 
 Ms K Clipsham Mr G Plant 
 Mr D Collis Mr R Price 
 Mr E Colman Mr A Proctor 
 Mr E Connolly Mr W Richmond 
 Ms E Corlett Mr D Roper 
 Mr S Dark Mr D Rowntree 
 Mrs M Dewsbury Mr M Sands 
 Mr D Douglas Mr E Seward 
 Mr P Duigan Mr C Smith 
 Mr F Eagle Mr T Smith 
 Mr J Fisher Mr M Smith-Clare 
 Mr T FitzPatrick Mr B Spratt 
 Mr C Foulger Ms S Squire 
 Mr A Grant Mr B Stone 
 Mrs S Gurney Mrs M Stone  
 Mr R Hanton Mr M Storey 
 Mr D Harrison Dr M Strong 
 M Chenery of Horsbrugh Mr H Thirtle 
 Mr H Humphrey (Chairman) Mrs A Thomas 
 Mr B Iles Mr V Thomson 
 Mr A Jamieson Mr J Timewell 
 Mr T Jermy Mrs K Vincent 
 Mrs B Jones Mrs C Walker 
 Dr C Jones Mr J Ward 
 Ms A Kemp Mr B Watkins 
  Mr A White 
  Mr F Whymark 
  Mr M Wilby 
  Mrs S Young 
   



 
 
 

 
 

Apologies for Absence: 
 
Apologies for absence were received from Cllr S Askew, Cllr C Bowes, Cllr N 
Dixon. 

 

1 Minutes 
 

1.1 The minutes of the Council meeting held on Monday 7 May 2019 were confirmed 
as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  

 

2 Chairman’s Announcements 
 

2.1 The Chairman announced with great sadness the passing of Roy Blower. Roy had 
served his community in so many ways, as a County Councillor, City Councillor 
and Lord Mayor of Norwich and was famous for his love of Norwich City Football 
Club. The Chairman also announced the recent passing of former County 
Councillor for Holt 2013-2017 and North Norfolk District Councillor, Michael Baker. 
The Council stood for moment’s silence in their memory.  
  

2.2 The Chairman had been fortunate enough to welcome to our County, HRH The 
Earl of Wessex who visited Banham Zoo as well as other venues. He had also 
welcomed HRH The Countess of Wessex at the Royal Norfolk Show who is 
President of the Royal Norfolk Agricultural Association this year. 

 
2.3 The Chairman travelled to Westminster Abbey to attend a service for Florence 

Nightingale and Edith Cavell, the Norfolk nurse and heroine of the First Word War. 
A service also took place at Norwich Cathedral on 15th May to commemorate the 
centenary of Edith Cavell’s re-internment in the Cathedral  
 

2.2 The Chairman outlined a few of the many visits he had undertaken since the last 
meeting, including:  

• Attending the Lord Mayor Making in Norwich and the Mayor Making in 
King’s Lynn.  

• Attending the Change of Command Ceremony at RAF Mildenhall.  

• Attended the Queens Dragoon Guards annual reception at Swanton Morley 
and to mark the beginning of Armed Forces Week, held a flag raising 
ceremony at County Hall. 

• Carers Support Day at The Forum in Norwich which Norfolk County Council 
held to celebrate the huge contribution that carers play in people’s lives.  

• Choral Evensong at Norwich Cathedral giving thanks to Sir Richard Jewson, 
KCVO marking his retirement as HM Lord-Lieutenant of Norfolk as well as 
acting as formal host for his official retirement reception at Gressenhall 
Farm and Workhouse. Members agreed for the Chairman to write, on behalf 
of the Council, a letter to Sir Richard Jewson, KCVO to thank him for his 
remarkable and exemplary tenure as Lord-Lieutenant of Norfolk 

• Taking part in the annual Lord Mayor’s procession which was a very 
colourful event.  

• Attending the Kings Lynn Festival Civic Service and, the High Sheriff’s 
reception at The Hippodrome Gt Yarmouth.   



 

3 Declarations of Interest 
 

3.1 Cllr B Long declared an interest in item 12.4 as, being registered disabled, was in 
receipt of a Personal Independence Payment (PIP).  

3.2 Cllr B Spratt declared an interest as the Church Warden for Talconeston and 
member of the Upper Tas Valley Christian Group.  

3.3 Cllr C Jones declared an interest in item 12.3 as he was a Governor of Future 
Education, a specialist SEND provider in Norwich.  

  
 

4 To receive any items of business which the Chairman decides should be 
considered as a matter of urgency. 
 

4.1 There were no items of urgent business.  
 

5 Questions to Leader of the Council 

 
5.1 Question from Cllr D Douglas 
5.1.1 Cllr Douglas asked that bearing in mind Norfolk has seen many training providers 

close in the County over last few years, did the Leader feel that the administration 
in Norfolk was facing challenges in the provision of vocational training in Norfolk 
and if so, what was he doing about it?  

5.1.2 The Leader replied that the most important thing with training is that everyone can 
get access to as much training as they possibly can. The Leader had recently 
spoken at a construction event about access to training which they can provide 
and others can provide and secondly how NCC can use their apprenticeship levy, 
and working with others using their apprenticeship levy to ensure there is 
sufficient training for everyone.  

 

5.2 Question from Cllr E Maxfield 
5.2.1 Cllr Maxfield asked if the Leader could provide an update on the preparations of a 

potentially no deal Brexit?  
5.2.2 The Leader responded that in terms of preparations for Brexit regardless of the 

deal that was agreed, a considerable amount of preparation over a matter of time 
with the Local Enterprise Partnership and other organisations had happened. It was 
important to now focus on what was going to happen but unfortunately that was 
uncertain. He was confident that the plans are in place and whenever it happens 
there was a plan to meet the future. 
 

 

5.3 Question from Cllr M Castle 
5.2.1 Cllr Castle asked the Leader to agree that the abandonment of the Norfolk and 

Suffolk Devolution Deal had seriously disadvantaged NCC’s ability to prioritise 
infrastructure projects in the County, especially A47 dualling, in an era where 
devolved regions have secured greater influence over such matters. Cllr Castle 
asked if the Leader would re-visit the issue and talk to other East Anglian local 
authorities with a view to achieving progress on Devolution once Brexit is 
concluded. 
 

5.2.2 The Leader replied that with regards to the dualling of the A47, there had been a 
huge amount of ongoing work to get the A47 dualled and there had been a 
commitment of £300 million. However, the regrettable position now was that the 



agency that provided the development work had not delivered. With regards to 
devolution, the Leader explained that there had been attempts with the Norfolk 
Authorities to think about working better together for the future, and how NCC 
with other authorities in Norfolk and Suffolk work together with the Local 
Enterprise Partnership to get more money into the area. The Mayor of 
Peterborough and Cambridgeshire has had success with money brought down 
but now had the issue of how to spend it.   

 

5.3 Question from Cllr C Walker 
5.3.1 Cllr Walked explained that, as he may be aware, Pride was taking place on 

Saturday. She asked the Leader if he would send a message of welcome to Pride 
and its many supporters and help Norfolk embrace diversity. 
 

5.3.2 The Leader responded that he embraced diversity from all perspectives but 
wouldn’t be marching due to another commitment.   

  
5.4 Question from Cllr S Aquarone 
5.4.1 Cllr Aquarone asked the Leader what his advice to Cllr Adams would be as Chair 

of the Joint Highways Agency Committee if an elected councillor of another 
authority appointed to that committee wanted to attend whilst also being banned 
from the County Hall building.  
 

5.4.2 The Leader responded that he hoped as a Councillor of many years standing, 
Councillor Adams wouldn’t find himself in that situation.  

  
5.5 Question from Cllr J Ward 
5.5.1 Cllr Ward asked if the Leader would join him in congratulating Steve Miller and 

the Museums Service on the successful acquisition of the magnificent Turner 
painting ‘Walton bridge’ saved from export and purchased, helped by a 
£2.1million national lottery grant. 
 

5.5.2 The Leader agreed and replied that the Museums Service had a record of good 
success rate in achieving a lot for the service and with this addition for Norfolk, it 
was demonstrating active work and being pro-active in what it was doing.  

  
5.6 Question from Cllr S Squire 
5.6.1 Cllr Squire explained that the Local Government Ombudsman had upheld 31 

complaints against the Council in the last 12 months. She asked the Leader to tell 
the Council how much this had cost the Council in compensation and how many 
more cases were in the pipeline as a result of not doing jobs properly. 
 

5.6.2 The Leader replied that wouldn’t agree with the stance of not doing jobs properly 
and didn’t have those figures to hand but they would be provided.   

 

5.7 Question from Cllr F Eagle 
5.7.1 Cllr Eagle asked the Leader to explain how Norfolk County Council as an 

organisation was promoting Norfolk as a place not just to visit but to come and 
live and promote the excellent career opportunities in Norfolk.  
 

5.7.2 The Leader responded that it was important to think firstly about what Norfolk had 
to offer including jobs, businesses, housing developments and infrastructure and 
all other opportunities. No-one wanted the county to be spoiled by becoming an 
overdeveloped area but work was being carried out in conjunction with the 



Chamber of Commerce and the Local Enterprise Partnership (LEP), who know 
what businesses want in terms of their employment, plus further outreach work 
was being done. NCC were doing everything that they could do but there was a 
lot more than could be done. He suggested that one way of dealing with this in 
the future could be to take it to Corporate Select Committee via their work 
programme in conjunction with other questions and look into it further. He added 
that it was an important piece of work and to demonstrate that we were leading by 
providing that sort of advice to people and by providing those opportunities was a 
good thing for Norfolk 

 

5.8 Question from Cllr G Nobbs 
5.8.1 Cllr Nobbs asked, with reference to Cllr Maxfield’s questions about preparations 

for a no deal Brexit, the Leader had referred to a huge amount of work that had 
been going on and planning over a considerable amount of time, therefore could 
the Leader provide one or two examples of the work that had he had referred to. 

5.8.2 The Leader replied that one small example was the way that the Council had 
worked with the LEP with businesses. Businesses wanted information and it had 
been given through the LEP.  

 

5.9 Question from Cllr B Watkins 
5.9.1 Cllr Watkins asked what measures did the administration propose to take to carbon 

offset the cost of building the Norwich Western Link? 
 

5.9.2 The Leader replied that the Norwich Western Link was a key priority and a key 
project of the County Council and it would be ensured that it wasn’t just driving a 
road through the countryside which was not the intention. The whole point was to 
improve the infrastructure and to improve connectivity but to also ensure that the 
natural environment was respected. 

 

5.10 Question from Cllr A Kemp 
5.10.1 Cllr Kemp asked the Leader that considering he had promised there would never 

be a Saddlebow incineration disaster again in Norfolk, the preferred options plan 
that had come out for minerals and waste included incineration; didn’t mention 
anything about West Norfolk; was criteria based not site based so would be a 
planning free for all and included fracking which would particularly affect West 
Norfolk and West Winch in particular. She added that there needed to be a 
district specific waste plan and needed to put in there that 65k people voted 
against incineration in West Norfolk. She asked what the Leader was going to do 
to make sure that the people promised to be safeguarded were safeguarded.   
 

5.10.2 The Leader replied that as far as he was aware the draft minerals and waste plan 
was coming to the next Cabinet meeting, and if it did, all those particular 
elements could be considered at that time in the decision making process.  

 

5.11 Question from Cllr B Borrett 
5.11.1 Cllr Borrett asked the Leader if he would like to congratulate the Queens Dragoon 

Guards who were based at Swanton Morley as they celebrated 60 years this 
year. It had been the first time for a number of years that the whole regiment had 
been back at base together due to commitments.  
 

5.11.2 The Leader replied ‘definitely so’. He and the deputy leader had a very 
informative meeting at Swanton Morley a few months ago and were impressed 
with everything that was going on there, particularly how the service personnel 



integrated in the community. He added that many of them came from far away 
but liked Norfolk and would choose to stay here once they leave the service.  

  
5.12 Question from Cllr S Morphew 
5.12.1 Cllr Morphew referred to the recent LGA conference that the Leader had attended 

and a motion passed unanimously there which signed up to the United Nations 
sustainability goals and which declared a climate emergency. He asked if it was 
unanimous, did the Leader vote for it and did he now agree that there was a 
climate emergency.  
 

5.12.2 The Leader replied that he didn’t vote for that motion.  
  
5.13 Question from Cllr D Roper 
5.13.1 Cllr Roper asked for assurance from the leader that the safety audits and traffic 

monitoring survey which related to safety of the roundabouts on the Broadland 
Northway would be presented and put in the public domain. He had previously 
received assurance from the Chairman of the EDT Committee at the July 2018 
Council meeting that this would happen and it was so far yet to materialise.  
 

5.13.2 The Leader replied that he would liaise with the relevant Cabinet member for that 
area, but if there are safety reports then they must be considered properly.  

 

5.14 Question from Cllr D Harrison 
5.14.1 Cllr Harrison asked if Cabinet Members were responsible for the decisions they 

made and would meet the people that are affected by those decision, bearing in 
mind allocation of responsibility was a reason the Council moved back to the 
Cabinet system.   
 

 The Leader said that each Cabinet Member was responsible for the decisions 
that they made individually and collectively.  

  
  
  
  
6 Cabinet Recommendations 

 
6.1 Mr A Proctor, Chairman of Cabinet, moved the recommendations in the report 

from the meeting held on 10 June 2019.  
 

  
6.2 Council RESOLVED  

• To APPROVE the Annual Treasury Management Outturn Report 2018-
19.  

  
  

7. Cabinet Reports (Questions to Cabinet Members) 
  
 Questions to Cabinet Member for Strategy and Governance 
  
7.1.1 Question from Cllr S Butikofer 
 Cllr Butikofer asked that having heard that the Leader wasn’t able vote on the 

debate on Climate Emergency, would the Leader now listen to other Members of 



his cabinet who were able to attend the conference and did vote in favour of 
climate emergency. She asked why it was acceptable to vote in favour of climate 
emergency when away from the County but not deliver it for the people of 
Norfolk. 

 The Leader responded that the focus on climate change could become distorted. 
He recognised there that were issues around climate change, and the 
Government wished to be carbon neutral by 2050. He recognised the work that 
had been done by the Council and others to ensure it was adapted for the future 
but it was not the right way forward to put this in a motion around climate 
emergency.   

  
 Question from Cllr A Kemp 
 Cllr Kemp asked as a matter of strategy on climate change, did the Leader agree 

that it was a deplorable measure to be proposing to put general traffic on any 
part of a bus lane such as Hardings Way in Kings Lynn. Bus travel should be 
increased and as £6.1 million had been spent on this in Norwich on new 
measures to increase public transport there with new cycle lanes, extra effort 
was also needed in King’s Lynn.   
 

 The Leader replied that as far the overall strategy goes with any transport 
change there was a well worked process of dealing with this in greater Norwich 
as well as across the County. The Hardings Way issue had been exercised a 
number of times and he hoped that had come to a conclusion.  

  
 Question from Cllr D Roper 
 Cllr Roper explained that it was very common in this Chamber for council to pass 

motions where we make representations to Government over things that affect 
the residents of Norfolk. He had already heard from Cllr Aquerone that his 
motion had been ruled out by the Chairman in advance of this meeting. With this 
in mind did the Leader agree that every person in Norfolk would be affected by 
the manner in which the UK leaves the EU and that it was entirely reasonable for 
this Council to make a representation to Government with its views on the 
matter. 
  

 The Leader replied that it was a situation that would affect the whole country 
regardless of the deal. It would affect everyone, some positively and some 
negatively.  

  
7.4 Questions to Cabinet Member for Growing the Economy 
 Question from Cllr A Kemp 
 Cllr Kemp explained that she had the Nar Ouse Enterprise zone in her division 

and a building called the innovation centre which was an outstanding form of 
architecture but there was a need to have more innovation generally. In Norwich, 
there were places like agritech college and centre for food research and it would 
be good to have this in King’s Lynn which would bring in more inward 
investment. People would come in and study and the spin offs would be 
commercially adapted to make money. She asked how the Cabinet Member 
could make applications to the funding agency to enable Kings Lynn to have a 
research institute on the innovation park.   
 

 The Cabinet Member replied that the Kings Lynn Borough Council Cabinet 
Member was already working on what was needed for that area. In his role he 
would be trying to find additional funding for the entire County. Although he 



heard what Cllr Kemp was saying, he assured her that work was in progress with 
the LEP, University of East Anglia and with the Local Authorities to ensure that 
any investment that comes into the area was used in the most appropriate way 
and put in the right place. Across the County there was work going on to ensure 
that investment was coming into the County.  

  
 Question from Cllr B Watkins 
 Cllr Watkins asked the Cabinet Member that under the current uncertain 

economic times shouldn’t we do as much as we can to protect jobs and help 
local businesses thrive. He asked if the Cabinet Member supported buying local 
and if he would use influence to help make this happen.  
 

 The Cabinet Member replied that under the procurement rules, whilst in the EU, 
they were limited but once Brexit had occurred more could be done to put 
contracts out to local suppliers.  

  
 Questions to Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care, Public Health and 

Prevention 
 Question from Cllr D Harrison 
 Cllr Harrison asked why the Cabinet Member was not present at a meeting held 

recently regarding an important decision that had been made.  
 

 The Cabinet Member explained that the decision had not been made by the 
Cabinet Member but had been made by Full Council. He had not been consulted 
when the meeting was going to be held and had family commitments on that 
day.  

  
 Question from Cllr M Sands 
 Cllr Sands explained that the green paper on the future funding of adult social 

care had been delayed six times since June 2018 and had now been delayed 
past 2020 elections. He asked if the Cabinet member remembered recent cross-
party motions and would he still like to consider the offer of driving a deputation 
to directly lobby Westminster. 
 

 The Cabinet Member responded by thanking Cllr Sands for his generous offer, 
but as the Government was in a state of flux, it would be best waiting for the next 
few weeks to be over before deciding what happens.   

  
 Question from Cllr A Kemp 
 Cllr Kemp asked if the Cabinet member agreed that lots needed to be done to 

improve social care and placements in residential homes. A couple in her 
division had to be separated in permanent social care because the family could 
not afford the £100 per week top-up fee. The Council should do something about 
this and making sure Government did fund social care properly when the social 
care paper comes out. They should forget about Brexit for a bit and sort out the 
country’s problems first.  
 

 The Cabinet Member agreed that the residential care market was a precarious 
one at the moment which was why the County Council increased the fee levels 
well above inflation in the recent budget. As Cllr Kemp had accurately stated, it 
was a national issue and he shared enthusiasm and interest for a new green 
paper.  

  



 Question from Cllr Jones 
 Cllr B Jones asked how many members of the public had been turned down 

when they requested to meet about changes to the minimum income guarantee 
and the reasons why.   
 

 The Cabinet Member replied that everyone who had written to him had received 
a reply and had received an offer of a meeting.  

  
  
7.6 Questions to Cabinet Member for Children’s Services 
  
 Question from Cllr C Walker 
 Cllr Walker explained that, regarding Children’s Centres, the contract didn’t start 

until October. She asked how much notice had staff been given and why had 
some left early and who decided. She also asked how were decisions being 
made about the capital funding for the remaining centres?  
 

 The Cabinet member replied that the first priority was sorting out HR and staff 
and that is what partners and stakeholders were doing at the moment. 

  
 Question from Cllr M Smith-Clare 
 Cllr Smith-Clare asked in 2018 how many of the 21,670 Norfolk Children under 

16 living in low income families achieved 5 or more grade 5 GCSE’s, including 
Maths and English and what percentage of Great Yarmouth’s young people 
living in low income families progressed onto and achieved Level 3/A level 
equivalent qualifications? 
 

 The Cabinet member replied that he believed this question was being picked up 
under item 13 of the agenda. 

  
 Question from Cllr E Corlett 
 Cllr Corlett asked the Cabinet Member, in light of recent revelations revealed in a 

freedom of information request to the Department for Education about the 
degree of behind the scenes direct interference in Diversa academy trust and 
Bignold Primary School in her division, would the Cabinet Member welcome the 
intention of scrutiny to invite the Regional Schools Commissioner to scrutiny 
committee and if she had not agreed to do so by September would he commit to 
writing to all Norfolk MPs to ask for their help to put pressure on the RSC to 
attend and be more open and accountable, given that she failed to attend a 
Children’s Services Committee despite us waiting nearly two years.  
 

 The Cabinet Member replied that the academy system was the responsibility of 
the Regional Schools Commissioner and they had little influence over her, but if 
he could encourage her to attend then he would do his best.  

  
 Question from Cllr A Thomas 
 Cllr Thomas explained that as the Cabinet Member was probably aware, 

regrettably a small school in her division, Shelton Primary School, was under 
consultation for closure. This was a request of the governing body of the school 
due to the falling roll of the school and regrettably there would be no children in 
Shelton from September. She added that this was partly because we had a 
planning system which disallowed developments in rural communities and this 
was an example of what happened when we didn’t allow villages to grow 



organically. She asked if the Cabinet Member could appraise the Council of the 
process that would go forward and when the community was likely to receive the 
final decision so that proper arrangements could be made.  
 

 The Cabinet Member replied that this was a small school and that the governors 
and parents had asked NCC to carry out a consultation for closure. There were 
certain statutory requirements that the Council had to go through and it was 
currently in the middle of those. The final decision rested with the Director of 
Children’s Services who would have a discussion with the relevant Cabinet 
Member at the end of the consultation period. The closure of the school would 
proceed from there.  

  
  
7.7 Questions to Cabinet Member for Commercial Services and Asset 

Management 
  
 Question from Cllr S Gurney 
 Cllr Gurney asked that with the launch of the Together for Norfolk programme, 

could the Cabinet Member outline specifically what the authority was doing to 
support quality housing and jobs in the Greater Norwich Growth Area.  
 

 The Cabinet Member replied that 2 weeks ago he had hosted a delegation from 
Homes England, CLG and their professional advisers as part of the £65.7 million 
housing infrastructure fund bid to support Rackheath and Beeston park. As part 
of this project, it supported Broadland District Council and Norwich Greater 
Growth Board and would bring forward much needed housing. It would include 
7500 homes, 90k square metres of commercial space, 3 primary schools, 2 
medical centres, 28 sports and play areas and 150 hectares informal open 
space. Since the HIF bids were first mooted, potential had been realised to 
unlock and support delivery of 2 major spaces which are ready to go and would 
provide much needed housing, support economic growth and encourage £1.2 
billion of private sector investment in housing.  

  
 Question from Cllr T Jermy 
 Cllr Jermy asked the Cabinet Member what procedure was when NCC owned 

assets were sold and to what extent is the local Member consulted?  
 

 The Cabinet Member confirmed that it was the same as under the committee 
system, and that as soon as information was known to NCC, the Member was 
informed. Subsequent to the sale, if it was a controversial matter, the Member 
would also be informed. This had always been the procedure that was followed.  

  
 Question from Cllr M Sands 
 Cllr Sands asked, adding to question asked earlier by Cllr Gurney, how many 

new homes would be built by Repton? 
  

 The Cabinet Member responded that it was a different subject but there was 
some good news in that the first planning application in for Repton site would be 
submitted early next week with construction hopefully starting next March. The 
second site planning application would be submitted a couple of months later 
with construction following on from that. He added that this would represent 140 
units on the first site and 200 units on the second site and would meet or exceed 
the affordable homes qualification that the Government gave them.  



  
 Question from Cllr E Corlett 
 Cllr Corlett asked if the Cabinet Member could clarify how many of the homes as 

percentage or a number would be available as social rent and how many would 
be built to passive house environmental standards? 

  
 The Cabinet Member replied that he didn’t have those figures to hand but would 

give a written reply. With regards to the passive house environmental standards, 
he added that they already met the requirement in terms of code level 3, which 
was the minimum requirement in terms of ecological requirement for these 
houses. He added that they were always looking for improvement of the 
ecological build for houses such as these.  

  
  
7.8 Questions to Cabinet Member for Communities and Partnerships 
  
 Question from Cllr A Kemp 
 Cllr Kemp commended the greater collaboration between the Fire Service and 

Norfolk Constabulary. She asked how many large fire engines were due to be 
replaced by the new 4x4 vehicles and what was going to be the ongoing policy 
related to this. It was essential that the right appliance attended the emergency, 
so they could deal with what they faced when they arrived. 
   

 The Cabinet member replied that a decision had been made approximately ten 
years ago that it would be worth having a more agile vehicle than a fire engine. It 
was only 3-4 years ago that the implementation of this was thought about. 
Sandringham and Cromer had already got a 4x4 with three more which would be 
implemented at Wymondham, Diss and Fakenham.  The Cabinet member was 
aware that Norfolk did not like change and that staff could be concerned with 
using a smaller vehicle when used to a large Fire Engine. The plan was to 
introduce the smaller 4x4 vehicle but to not take the Fire Engine immediately 
away but to evaluate what type of vehicle suits the emergency the Fire Services 
were called to. There would be no rush to change anything. The risk assessment 
was carried out before it had been decided to proceed to this route.  

  
 Question from Cllr M Sands 
 Cllr Sands asked if the Cabinet Member agreed that in a dispersed community 

such as Norfolk, reduced fire crews from 5 to 3 would put lives at risk. 
  

 The Cabinet Member had no practical knowledge apart from knowing that 
Lincolnshire Fire Service had reduced fire crews and it worked well for them. 
Suffolk Fire Service were also in talks regarding it. The Cabinet Member 
reiterated that there was an open mind and she would wait and see what 
happened. No decisions had been made. She added that she believed that Fire 
Unions had been consulted.  

  
 Question from Cllr Timothy Adams 
 Cllr Adams asked what real evidence was there that the new Fire Service 4x4 

vehicles were needed in North Norfolk. He asked if there were new policies in 
place and where they will be used and when. 
 
The Cabinet Member responded that, as she had already said, the decision had 
been made approximately 10 years ago but the Service had only just started 



looking into implementing it. There were circumstances where emergencies 
would need a lot of water such as field fires but others where staff needed to be 
more mobile and get to places where bigger vehicles couldn’t travel. There were 
always new ideas and innovations, and the Fire Service was always looking for 
new ideas to help with rescuing, move the Service forward and putting out fires 
and do the best they could for the people of Norfolk.  

  
7.9 Questions to Cabinet Member for Environment and Waste 
  
 Question from Cllr J Barnard 
 Cllr Barnard asked the Cabinet Member if he could explain how the decision 

regarding the Norwich Western Link road assisted in achieving the UN 
Sustainable Goals as adopted cross party by the LGA and the recent 
Government adoption of new climate targets for 2050. She asked if he also 
stood by comments made by cabinet members last week that building roads 
over green areas can ‘improve’ natural habitats. 
 

 The Cabinet Member replied that in terms of Wensum link the important part was 
the economy of the county. It was needed not only to help boost the transport 
and to help the economy grow but to ease traffic in that part of the county. In 
terms of impact on the environment, it was being mitigated where possible but 
ultimately the economy needed to grow and decisions which affected the 
environment would have to take place. 

  
 Question from Cllr D Roper 
 Cllr Roper asked the Cabinet Member as the proposals brought forward for the 

new recycling centre off Broadland Northway were of specific concern to the 
nearest parish of Newton and Horsham St Faiths, could he please have a 
commitment that the Parish Council would be engaged in dialogue at the earliest 
opportunity to allay their fears and so that the community could be informed.   
 

 The Cabinet Member replied that he hoped they would be consulted as part of 
the planning process but if not would ensure they are consulted early so their 
fears could be mitigated.  

  
 Question from Cllr S Squire 
 Cllr Squire asked the Cabinet Member when the Council were going to join 

others in recycling EPS and XPS (extruded and expanded) polystyrene, 
considering this was the most damaging kind of plastic on the marine 
environment and was more lucrative than PET as they are 100% recyclable.  
 

 The Cabinet member replied that it was purely the transportation costs involved 
as the vehicles would only hold half a tonne of light plastics. Compacters could 
be possible and he would ask for that to be looked into. The biggest issue was 
the lack of processers who were willing to recycle it.  

  
 Question from Cllr M Sands 
 Cllr Sands explained that recent decisions in planning had led to an increase in 

the export of waste due to capacity in some of the waste transfer stations which 
had led to an increase in the import and the capacity in some waste transfer 
stations. In recent national news some destinations for waste, which involve the 
waste in part going overseas, are seeing waste refused or even returned. He 
asked what the ongoing implications were from these for waste transfer stations 



throughout Norfolk.  
 

 The Cabinet Member replied that Norfolk was one of a few counties that had 
never sent waste to the countries that had sent it back. In terms of storage, this 
was carried out by the in-house company Norse who stored the processed 
recycled waste and the general waste at the transfer stations and most of it was 
removed within 48 hours as per their licence anyway.   

  
 Question from Cllr A Kemp 
  
 Cllr Kemp asked that with regards to historic environment attracting inward 

investment could this be enhanced by making the most of cultural assets. She 
asked what the policy was to help Districts to retain historical assets such as 
Brick Kiln in South Lynn which had a painting by Henry Baines in the 19th century 
which had innovation in it and was associated with a family whose son died at 
the Somme and was commemorated at the church. She added it was about 
flagging up the issues as a Conservative council should be trying to save these 
assets 
 

 The Cabinet Member replied that he wasn’t sure which Cabinet Member 
historical assets was under. He was unaware of any historical assets under 
environment and waste. However, the environment team at Gressenhall had 
recently been successful obtaining another pot of cash to look into preserving 
historical assets, but he confirmed that he would seek clarification and provide a 
written answer.  

  
  
7.10 Questions to Cabinet Member for Finance 
  
 Question from Cllr E Seward 
 Cllr Seward asked that in light of Government announcements regarding the 

Public Sector pay increase and the caveat that came with it that it must be paid 
out of existing budgets, what were the implications for council budgets of public 
sector pay increases if there was no increase in budgets.  
 

 The Cabinet Member replied that 2% had been budgeted for in the next round  
but anything further would have to be found. Significant cost pressures had been 
put into budget going forward. 

  
 Question from Cllr S Morphew 
 Cllr Morphew asked that in response to a question earlier to the Cabinet member 

for Growing the Economy, the response had been misleading by stating that ‘all 
procurement was governed by EU regulations’ when in fact it was only over a 
certain threshold. Could the Cabinet member confirm that there was threshold 
beneath which council procurement is subject to entirely UK law.  
 

 The Cabinet Member replied that it was an area which was extremely important 
to smaller businesses and the council would look to Government to provide 
whatever support they could within the rules and regulations. It would be 
important to set up an early payment to ensure that payment was made as soon 
as possible to the small and medium enterprises.  

  
  



Question from Cllr A Kemp 
 Cllr Kemp asked that as there was a budget challenge process taking place, was 

he able to tell the Council if there were any planned cuts to buses and in 
particular rural buses as it was hoped that people would not end up in social care 
due to distress of being immobile and not able to get out.  
 

 The Cabinet Member responded that there was a robust process going on 
currently and any number of proposals were being put forward, looked at and 
rejected. He was not at liberty at this stage to say anything as the proposals 
would be brought to a future Council meeting. 

  
  
7.11 Questions to Cabinet Member for Highways, Infrastructure and 

Transportation 
 Question from Cllr D Douglas 
 Cllr Douglas explained that 20% of Norfolk households didn’t own a car. It wasn’t 

just these families’ lives but also many millions of pounds of county investment 
including the business case for the Western Link road that relied on the 
commercial operation of the local bus network. The majority of these journeys in 
the local bus network were actually operated by First which is now up for sale.  
He asked what effort the Cabinet Member had made to ensure that the sale was 
completed with due diligence that included the commitment that First Group had 
made to the County, and to ensure that we got a good new bus operator for the 
County that prioritised people over profit.  
 

 The Cabinet Member responded that the Council supported the buses and public 
transport across the county and had a good relationship with the bus companies 
to get the best for all the people across the County.  

  
 Question from Cllr B Watkins 
 Does the Cabinet member support the ’Schools Streets Initiative’ which aimed to 

ease congestion, help poor air quality and improve road safety in our local 
communities particularly close to schools and, if he did, how was he looking to 
promote that scheme more widely across Norfolk in the future. 
 

 The Cabinet member explained that they worked closely with all schools on 
travel plans and air quality near schools was important for our children as well as 
the parents who took them to school.  

  
 Question from Cllr M Castle 
 Cllr M Castle explained that last year he and Stuart Clancy got the Environment, 

Development and Transport Committee to earmark up to £5000 to commission a 
desk top study for the dualling of the A47 Acle Straight in order to seek the best 
alignments for the dual carriageway with the Vauxhall Roundabout and Holiday 
Park, the Stracey Arms and Halvergate junctions and the Acle Approach. He 
asked if the Cabinet member agreed with him that action on this was going to be 
absolutely critical to delivering success with the Acle Straight dualling given the 
unacceptable delay and inaction of Highways England with regards to this 
project.  
 

 The Cabinet member replied that dualling of the Acle straight was one of the 
priorities and it would be pushed as much as possible. Council would find out 
later this year if they had been successful with the funding. They had recently 



had assurance from Highways England that there was no hold up at all to this 
project.  

  
 Question from Cllr T Jermy 
 Cllr Jermy stated that it had been reported that the government expects the 

minimum contribution from Norfolk County Council on the Norwich Western Link 
would be 15% of the total project cost. He asked if the Cabinet Member could 
confirm how much that 15% currently equated to and what percentage did he 
think it would end up being.  
 

 The Cabinet Member replied that NCC was about to apply through the road 
network scheme to DFT for the funding and that would be for 85% of the funding 
towards the project. Option C was estimated to be around £153 million so NCC 
would have to find 15% of that. It could come from a variety of other sources 
such as LEP, local businesses and other people interested in supporting the 
scheme across the County. 

  
 Question from Cllr E Seward 
 Cllr Seward explained that Greater Anglia had recently put in place parking 

charges at a number of rural railway stations in Norfolk including his own town of 
North Walsham. He asked the Cabinet member if he was consulted over the 
proposals, considering Norfolk County Council was the leading transport 
authority in Norfolk; and, would he agree that charging people to park outside 
railway stations discourages them from using the railway stations and 
encourages them to use their cars.  
 

 The Cabinet Member responded that from personal experience of often using 
Diss train station it had costed £3 all day if parked after 10am which seemed 
very reasonable, and all day was £4 which would help pay for the upkeep and 
management of the car parks. 

  
 Question from Timothy Adams 
 Cllr T Adams asked if the Cabinet Member would consider doing more to tackle 

the misuse of bus lanes outside of Norwich. Where this was causing an issue, 
such as in Cromer, it was causing a great deal of embarrassment and ridicule for 
Norfolk County Council on a local level, plus increased traffic congestion and 
reduced traffic movement. Police did not have resources to enforce and 
considering the upcoming pinch point fund recently announced by the 
Government would the Cabinet Member commit to increasing enforcement at 
these locations.  
 

 The Cabinet member replied that he would be happy to raise it with the 
appropriate people.  

  
  
7.12 Questions to Cabinet Member for Innovation, Transformation and 

Performance 
 Question from Cllr S Aquarone 
 Cllr Aquarone explained that he had championed the idea of surveying not spots 

and then offering up sites from the council and communities to the networks, but 
it had appeared to have been taken off the boil. He asked why the Council was 
encouraging 5G development which was designed to let fridges talk to phones 
and was still in development to make it safe but ignoring the fact that many 



villages in Norfolk such as Kettlestone which he represented still had no signal 
for phone calls. 
 

 The Cabinet member responded that the Council was hoping to re-survey those 
not spot areas again. Operators had carried this out at the beginning of 2019 and 
hopefully would be again in September. The Council had made the offer of 
making County buildings available to put masts on if they were not able to get 
other coverage. The Cabinet Member reassured Council that he was aware of 
the issue and it wasn’t just Kettlestone that was affected, it was other places 
around the county as well. He added that it was a matter of concern and mobile 
phone companies would be asked for answers.  

  
 Question from Cllr D Rowntree 
 Cllr Rowntree explained that he had been asking for over two years for a 

casework management system so Councillors were able to deal with their 
casework whilst staying within their new data protection rules. As this was 
fundamentally an issue of Councillors staying within the law, he asked the 
Cabinet member if was able to now give a date by when the system would be in 
place.  
 

 The Cabinet Member replied that he was under impression that an answer had 
been given to Cllr Rowntree but would chase that up and get a response to him.   

  
 Question from Cllr A Kemp 
 Cllr Kemp expressed disquiet that as the Select Committees were there for 

performance as well as policy development, performance indicators should have 
been seen by the Committees, but they had not. She asked the Cabinet Member 
if he would take more of an interest to make sure that Select Committees had 
performance indicators available so that they could be published for Members 
and the public to see. 
 

 The Cabinet member replied that the Select Committees agenda was a matter of 
concern for the Chairman but the indicators were there for people to see. He 
added that Officers were looking at ways to make them more relevant and 
focused more on areas that go from amber to red, rather than amber to green 
and back again. If the Chairman wanted the indicators for their particular area, 
there was no reason why they couldn’t be made available.  

  
 Question from Cllr D Rowntree 
 Cllr Rowntree explained that areas of the ward he represented had some of 

worst mobile phone coverage in the county despite being home to one of the 
most hi-tech institutions in the country. Bearing in mind the expensive survey the 
council undertook last year, he asked the Cabinet member if he could explain 
what work was underway for the infrastructure in his area. 
 

 The Cabinet Member replied that mobile phone coverage is a matter for the 
providers and not something that the County Council was able to invest money 
in but the possibility of resurveying some of the not spots was being looked into 
and the offer of the use of County buildings had been made. There was a 
commercial imperative and he said that the County Council would work with the 
providers to find out exactly where they were at. It was not good enough and it 
would be addressed.   

  



 

8. Constitution Amendments 
  
8.1 Cllr A Proctor moved the recommendations in the report and referenced the 

recommendations from Corporate Select Committee held on 16 July 2019. 
  
8.2 Following debate, and upon being put to a recorded vote (attached at Appendix 

A), with 47 votes for, 27 against and 1 abstention, the Council RESOLVED; 

• To APPROVE the amendments to the Constitution as set out in Appendix 
A of the report on page 40 of the agenda except to those prepared for 
Appendix 7. 

 

9. Committee Reports 
 

  
9.1 Scrutiny Committee held on 4 June 2019 
  
9.1.1 Cllr S Morphew, Chair of Scrutiny Committee, moved the report. Council 

RESOLVED to note the report. 
  

 

9.2 Corporate Select Committee held on 28 May 2019 
  
9.2.1 Cllr K Vincent, Chairman, moved the report.  
  
 Cllr C Jones asked the Chairman why she had changed her attitude towards the 

constitutional amendments since voting against it at the Select Committee the 
previous week.   
 

 The Chairman of the Select Committee replied that it had been a difficult 
decision but after listening to the Leader that morning who had explained within 
the spirit of openness there would be more on white papers and less on pink 
papers; this had swayed her decision.  

  
 Cllr Jermy asked that as part of the ongoing role of committee to review 

decisions and review the constitutions, could he have assurance from the 
Chairman of the Select Committee that if there were examples of members 
being excluded from below the line items in which they had a valid interest 
would she commit to review this decision at a future meeting.  
 

 The Chairman replied that if it was working as expected there shouldn’t be a 
need for it but would reserve judgement if and when it occurred.  

  
9.2.2 Council RESOLVED to note the report.  
  

 

9.3 Infrastructure and Development Select Committee held on 29 May 2019 
  
  
9.3.1 Cllr B Stone, Chairman, moved the report. Council RESOLVED to note the 

report.  
  
  



9.4 People and Communities Select Committee held on 31 May 2019 
  
9.4.1 Cllr S Gurney, Chairman, moved the report. Council RESOLVED to note the 

report.  
  
9.5 Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee 30 May 2019 
  
9.5.1 Cllr M Stone, Chairman, moved the report. Council RESOLVED to note the 

report.  
  
9.6 Health and Wellbeing Board 10 July 2019 
  
9.6.1 Cllr B Borrett, Chairman, moved the report. Council RESOLVED to note the 

report.  
  
9.6.2 Cllr Timothy Adams said that the Chairman of the Health and Wellbeing Board 

had explained recently that he had been leading discussion on the recording of 
late transfers of care figures to put adult social care in Norfolk in a better light 
yet recent figures showed that they were higher in Norfolk than they were 12 
months ago. The adult social care element for Norfolk was 50.8% which was 
almost double the national average of 28.1%. He asked when the Chairman 
was going to accept responsibility for these figures and improve the Council’s 
performance.  

  
 The Chairman replied that his role was to make the challenge and although he 

agreed, he explained that the figures weren’t produced by the County Council, 
they were produced by the NHS. One of the issues going forwards, and he was 
keen to work to with the NHS on this, was the ownership of these figures. The 
Council has not recognised the figures that have been produced for a while, 
however, there had been a huge amount of progress recently and a proposal to 
completely reshape the DTOC (delayed transfer of care) service and this should 
produce the results that were being sought. It had been astonishingly difficult to 
make traction in this area.  

  
9.6.3 Cllr Kemp asked the Chairman of the Health and Wellbeing Board that with 

regards to the Autism Strategy and the new report being agreed, at the meeting 
the previous Saturday, the National Autistic Society not been consulted by NCC 
about the changes which affected a lot of parents. She asked what the 
Chairman was going to do about it. 
 

 The Chairman replied that The National Autistic Society had been consulted.  
  
9.7 Planning Regulatory Committee held on 7 June 2019 
  
9.7.1 Cllr C Foulger, Chairman, moved the report. Council RESOLVED to note the 

report.  
  
9.8 Joint Museums Committee held on 5 July 2019 
  
9.8.1 Cllr J Ward, Chairman, moved the report. Council RESOLVED to note the 

report. 
  
  



9.9 Norfolk Records Committee 
  
9.9.1 Cllr M Chenery of Horsbrugh, Chairman, moved the report.  
  
9.9.2 Cllr Timothy Adams asked if figures regarding the footfall of the Norfolk Record 

Office since the last budget could be given at a future meeting. This was 
agreed.  

  
9.9.3 Council RESOLVED to note the report. 

 

 

10. Electoral Review of Norfolk County Council – Draft Council Size Submission 
  
10.1 Cllr A Proctor, Leader of the Council and Chairman of the Electoral Review 

Working Group, moved the recommendations in the report.  
  
10.2 Upon being put to the vote, with 57 votes for and 17 against, the recommendations 

were CARRIED. 
  

 

11. Appointments to Committees, Sub-Committees and Joint Committees 
(Standard Item).  
 

 There were none 
 

12. Notice of Motions 
 

12.1.1 The following motion was proposed by Cllr M Castle and seconded by Cllr S 
Squire; 
 

 Although Council business by “custom and practice” has for many years been 
preceded by the Calling of the Roll and Christian Prayers, Council notes the 
increasingly diverse and multi-cultural make-up of 21st Century Norfolk and 
resolves from the start of the 2020-21 Municipal Year to dispense with the 
practice of conducting prayers at the start of Council meetings and to instead, 
conduct a short spiritual multi-faith service in an alternative room for those who 
wish to attend. 
 

12.1.2 Following debate and upon being put to the vote the motion was LOST. 
  
  
12.2.1 Cllr A Proctor proposed an alteration to the published motion which was agreed by 

Council. The motion was seconded by Cllr G Plant. 
 
The Local Government Boundary Commission for England is currently undertaking 
a boundary review of Norfolk to be implemented for the 2021 election. 
 
This Council strongly supports the retention of single member electoral divisions to 
continue to maximise accountability and geographic representation. Multi Member 
divisions will inevitably increase the geographical areas covered and will 
exacerbate the challenges faced in a large rural county. 
 
This Council therefore resolves to write to the Local Government Boundary 



Commission to state its settled intention to retain single member divisions in the 
forthcoming boundary review 
 

12.2.2 Following debate and upon being put to the vote, with 57 votes for, 15 against and 
1 abstention, the motion was CARRIED.  

 

 

12.3.1 The following motion was proposed by Cllr E Maxfield and seconded by Cllr 
Timothy Adams; 
 

 This Council notes that:  
•The number of children with special educational needs and disabilities(SEND) in 
Norfolk is over 15,000 

•Norfolk has a higher percentage of Children in Need receiving SEN Support than 
the national average 

•Norfolk has seen a 230% increase in education, health and care plan(EHCP) 
assessments since 2015 compared with 55% in England  
 
The Council has struggled to meet the requirement of completing new ECHP’s 
within 20 weeks 

•The Local Government Association estimates that we are facing a national 
shortfall in SEND funding of £1.6billion 

•A number of local authorities such as Dorset have written to the Secretary of State 
seeking action 
The Council welcomes the UK Parliament’s Education Committee’s SEND inquiry 
and looks forward to the publication of its final report.  
The Council believes that:  
•All Children have a right to an education. 
•This is now a national crisis. 
•Local authorities are being placed in an impossible position. They have a legal 
duty to plan high quality education for every child with SEND, but cuts have taken 
away the resources they need to educate children with complex needs. 
 
Therefore, this Council agrees to:  
•Thank those families who took part in the recent Norwich SEND protest march as 
well as those who showed support but were not able to march. 

•Invite the Secretary of State for Education to visit Norfolk to see the impact that the 
current funding model has on children, young people, parents and schools. 

•Write to the Secretary of State for Education to demand urgent action to fix the 
problem that should include the provision of adequate funding in Norfolk to meet its 
demand for SEND provision. 

  
12.3.2 Cllr J Fisher proposed the following amendment, seconded by Cllr S Dark; 

 
 Therefore, this Council agrees to:  

•Thank those families who took part in the recent Norwich SEND protest march as 
well as those who showed support but were not able to march. 
• Thank everyone who has been supporting and making the case for more funding 

for SEND children 
• Invite the Secretary of State for Education to visit Norfolk to see the impact that 
the current funding model has on children, young people, parents and schools. 



• Continue to lobby by a further letter Write to the Secretary of State for Education 
to demand urgent action to fix the problem that should include the provision of 
adequate funding in Norfolk to meet its demand for SEND provision. 

  
12.3.3 As proposer of the original motion, Cllr E Maxfield did not accept the amendment.  
  
12.3.4 Following debate and upon being put to the vote, with 50 votes for, 25 against and 

1 abstention, the amendment was CARRIED and became the substantive motion.  
  
12.3.5 The substantive motion was then put to the vote and was CARRIED 

unanimously.   
 

12.4.1 The following motion was proposed by Cllr M Smith-Clare and seconded by Cllr E 
Corlett; 
 

 This Council recognises the importance of Personal Independence Payments (PIP) 
in maintaining the lives of many of our County’s most vulnerable residents.  
The Council:  

• acknowledges the many issues associated with the undertaking of 
assessments and reassessments and the related stress they can have on 
individuals 

• recognises concerns at the fall in figures of those receiving the benefit and 
the impact this is having on their lives 

• accepts the negative impact on those affected by the ‘20m rule’ 
 

In the interests of vulnerable local residents the Council will therefore write to the 
Minister for Work and Pensions to urgently review the 20m rule. 

  
 

12.4.2 Following debate and upon being put a recorded vote (appendix B), with 27 votes 
for, 42 votes against and 6 abstentions, the motion was LOST. 

  
 

12.5.1 The following motion was proposed by Cllr B Jones and seconded by Cllr J 
Brociek-Colton. 

  
 Accountability is one of the key Nolan Principles of Public Life; the Council regrets 

that certain Councillors have not been willing to meet with individuals and their 
carers affected by the reduction to the Minimum Income Guarantee and 
subsequent increase in care charges. We call upon the Cabinet member for Adult 
Social Care and the member champion for disabilities to meet with them as soon as 
possible. 

  
12.5.2 Following debate and upon being put to the recorded vote (appendix C), with 24 

votes for, 44 votes against and 5 abstentions, the motion was LOST. 
 

 

13. To answer questions under Rule 8.3 of the Council Procedure Rules 
 

13.1 Question submitted by Cllr Mike Smith-Claire to the Cabinet Member for Children’s 
Services  

In 2018 how many of the 21,670 Norfolk Children under 16 living in low income 



families achieved 5 or more grade 5 GCSE’s, including Maths and English? What 
percentage of Great Yarmouth’s young people living in low income families 
progress on to and achieve Level 3/A level equivalent qualifications? 
 

 The Cabinet Member for Children’s Services replied that unfortunately, the County 
Council did not hold the details on the performance of those children who were 
classed as receiving free school meals.  However, Norfolk did achieve 36% at 
achieving 5 or more grade 5 GCSE’s.  
With regards to the question about Great Yarmouth achievement at A levels, NCC 
once again did not hold that data as it was held at the post-16 institutions.   

  

13.2 Question submitted by Cllr Steve Morphew to the Leader of the Council  

It’s been over seven months since the Council agreed to write to government 
asking to extend the period over which council funding is abolished. We are 
already a third of the way through this financial year with a budget that has £25m 
included based on the assumption government will agree. However not only do we 
not have an answer from government or know when there will be an answer, we 
don’t even know who will be making the decision. What contingencies has the 
Leader put in place if this £25m assumption becomes a £25m black hole this far 
into a financial year? 
 

 The leader replied that the Council had a robust budget process in place for 

2020/21 which was currently underway. As was usual practice this included a full 

assessment of the risks and uncertainties contained within the budget assumptions 

which were made when the 2019/20 medium term financial strategy was agreed in 

February 2019. Ministers had recognised the value of certainty which was provided 

by the previous 4-year settlement and the Council continued to call for a further 

long-term funding announcement. There was undoubtedly now a heightened level 

of uncertainty about funding for 2020/21. The Council would not receive full 

information about allocation of funding until December 2019 and budget planning 

was therefore being undertaken on this basis recognising the uncertainty that 

existed. Further details about the Council’s latest planning assumptions and 
forecast overall budget position would be reported to Cabinet in October alongside 

details of the proposals intending to assist in setting a balanced budget for 

2020/21. The Council had lobbied for more money and regularly highlighted the 

significant financial challenges it faced to Government through the Minister for 

Housing, Communities and Local Government and the Local MPs. This had 

included coverage of the upper tier of local authorities and the specific challenges 

posed by the level of uncertainty for 2020/21 which had been raised through a 

variety of channels directly during ministerial meetings and formal consultation 

responses and supporting collective lobbying of representative groups such as 

LGA, County Council Network and the Society of County Treasurers. The LGA’s 
Council ‘CAN’ campaign calls for long term investment in local government but that 

was not just about more money. That campaign set out the case for a new localism 

settlement that empowers councils as the democratically elected leaders closest to 

their communities to take on greater responsibilities for their places.   

  



13.3 Question submitted by Cllr Terry Jermy to the Cabinet Member for Finance 

How much has the council spent to date on the NDR overspend and what is the 
cost of borrowing to service that overspend? In addition, what does the council 
forecast the full cost of interest will be at the end of this year? 
 

 The Cabinet Member for Finance replied that the NDR was still forecast to be 

within the budget set which was £205 million. The actual borrowing to date stood at 

£28,755,000. If you took the average interest borrowing costs at 4.74% it would 

mean £1,363,000 interest per annum. However, it was possible to hypothecate at 

the recent borrowing costs of 2% and obviously interest cost would then be 

considerably lower.  

 
 
The meeting concluded at 2.10pm. 

 
 

 

 

 
 
 

Chairman 
 

 

If you need this document in large print, audio, Braille, 
alternative format or in a different language please 
contact Customer Services 0344 800 8020 or 18001 
0344 800 8011 (textphone) and we will do our best to 
help. 

   



APPENDIX A 

Norfolk County Council 
Date: 22 July 2019…. 

 

RECORDED VOTE – ITEM NUMBER: ___8______ 
 

 For Against Abstain   For Against Abstain 

ADAMS Tony X    KIDDIE Keith  X   

ADAMS Timothy  X   KIDDLE-MORRIS Mark X   

AQUARONE Steffan  X   LONG Brian X   

ASKEW Stephen     MACKIE Ian X   

BARNARD Jess  X   MAXFIELD Edward  X  

BILLS David X    MIDDLETON Graham X   

BORRETT Bill     MOONEY Joe X   

BOWES Claire     MORPHEW Steve  X  

BRAME Roy X    NOBBS George  X  

BROCIEK-COULTON 
Julie 

 X   OLIVER Judy X   

BUTIKOFER Sarah     OLIVER Rhodri  X   

CARPENTER Penny X    PECK Greg X   

CASTLE Mick  X   PLANT Graham X   

CLANCY Stuart X    PRICE Richard X   

CLIPSHAM Kim  X   PROCTOR Andrew  X   

COLLIS David  X   RICHMOND William X   

COLMAN Ed X    ROPER Dan  X  

CONNOLLY Edward X    ROWNTREE David  X  

CORLETT Emma  X   RUMSBY Chrissie     

DARK Stuart  X    SANDS Mike  X  

DEWSBURY Margaret X    SEWARD Eric  X  

DIXON Nigel     SMITH Carl X   

DOUGLAS Danny   X   SMITH Thomas X   

DUIGAN Phillip  X    SMITH-CLARE Mike   X  

EAGLE Fabian X    SPRATT Bev    

EAST Tim     SQUIRE Sandra  X  

EYRE Simon     STONE Barry X   

FISHER John X    STONE Margaret X   

FITZPATRICK Tom X    STOREY Martin X   

FOULGER Colin X    STRONG Marie   X  

GRANT Andy X    THIRTLE Haydn X   

GURNEY Shelagh X    THOMAS Alison X   

HANTON Ron X    THOMSON Victor X   

HARRISON David  X   TIMEWELL John  X  

HORSBRUGH Michael 
Chenery of 

X    VINCENT Karen  X   

HUMPHREY Harry X    WALKER Colleen  X  

ILES Brian X    WARD John X   

JAMIESON Andrew X    WATKINS Brian  X  

JERMY Terry  X   WHITE Tony   X 

JONES Brenda  X   WHYMARK Fran X   

JONES Chris  X   WILBY Martin X   

KEMP Alexandra  X   YOUNG Sheila X   

 

Sub-Total 21 14 0  Sub-Total 26 13 1 

 

   For  47    
   Against  27    
   Abstentions  1    
 

LOST  / CARRIED 



APPENDIX B 

Norfolk County Council 
Date: 22 July 2019…. 

 

RECORDED VOTE – ITEM NUMBER: ___12 – motion 4______ 
 

 For Against Abstain   For Against Abstain 

ADAMS Tony  X   KIDDIE Keith    X 

ADAMS Timothy X    KIDDLE-MORRIS Mark  X  

AQUARONE Steffan X    LONG Brian    

ASKEW Stephen     MACKIE Ian  X  

BARNARD Jess X    MAXFIELD Edward X   

BILLS David  X   MIDDLETON Graham  X  

BORRETT Bill  X   MOONEY Joe   X 

BOWES Claire     MORPHEW Steve X   

BRAME Roy  X   NOBBS George X   

BROCIEK-COULTON 
Julie 

X    OLIVER Judy  X  

BUTIKOFER Sarah     OLIVER Rhodri   X  

CARPENTER Penny  X   PECK Greg  X  

CASTLE Mick X    PLANT Graham  X  

CLANCY Stuart  X   PRICE Richard  X  

CLIPSHAM Kim X    PROCTOR Andrew   X  

COLLIS David X    RICHMOND William  X  

COLMAN Ed  X   ROPER Dan X   

CONNOLLY Edward  X   ROWNTREE David X   

CORLETT Emma X    RUMSBY Chrissie     

DARK Stuart   X   SANDS Mike X   

DEWSBURY Margaret  X   SEWARD Eric X   

DIXON Nigel     SMITH Carl  X  

DOUGLAS Danny  X    SMITH Thomas  X  

DUIGAN Phillip   X   SMITH-CLARE Mike  X   

EAGLE Fabian  X   SPRATT Bev  X  

EAST Tim     SQUIRE Sandra X   

EYRE Simon     STONE Barry  X  

FISHER John  X   STONE Margaret   X 

FITZPATRICK Tom  X   STOREY Martin  X  

FOULGER Colin  X   STRONG Marie  X   

GRANT Andy  X   THIRTLE Haydn X   

GURNEY Shelagh  X   THOMAS Alison   X 

HANTON Ron  X   THOMSON Victor  X  

HARRISON David     TIMEWELL John X   

HORSBRUGH Michael 
Chenery of 

 X   VINCENT Karen    X 

HUMPHREY Harry   X  WALKER Colleen X   

ILES Brian  X   WARD John  X  

JAMIESON Andrew  X   WATKINS Brian X   

JERMY Terry X    WHITE Tony  X  

JONES Brenda X    WHYMARK Fran  X  

JONES Chris X    WILBY Martin  X  

KEMP Alexandra X    YOUNG Sheila  X  

 

Sub-Total 13 21 1  Sub-Total 14 21 5 

 

   For  27    
   Against  42    
   Abstentions  6    
 

LOST  / CARRIED 



APPENDIX C 

 

Norfolk County Council 
Date: 22 July 2019…. 

 

RECORDED VOTE – ITEM NUMBER: ___12 – motion 4______ 
 

 For Against Abstain   For Against Abstain 

ADAMS Tony  X   KIDDIE Keith   X  

ADAMS Timothy     KIDDLE-MORRIS Mark  X  

AQUARONE Steffan X    LONG Brian  X  

ASKEW Stephen     MACKIE Ian  X  

BARNARD Jess X    MAXFIELD Edward X   

BILLS David  X   MIDDLETON Graham  X  

BORRETT Bill   X  MOONEY Joe    

BOWES Claire     MORPHEW Steve X   

BRAME Roy  X   NOBBS George X   

BROCIEK-COULTON 
Julie 

X    OLIVER Judy  X  

BUTIKOFER Sarah     OLIVER Rhodri   X  

CARPENTER Penny  X   PECK Greg  X  

CASTLE Mick X    PLANT Graham  X  

CLANCY Stuart  X   PRICE Richard  X  

CLIPSHAM Kim X    PROCTOR Andrew   X  

COLLIS David X    RICHMOND William  X  

COLMAN Ed  X   ROPER Dan X   

CONNOLLY Edward  X   ROWNTREE David    

CORLETT Emma X    RUMSBY Chrissie     

DARK Stuart   X   SANDS Mike X   

DEWSBURY Margaret  X   SEWARD Eric X   

DIXON Nigel     SMITH Carl  X  

DOUGLAS Danny  X    SMITH Thomas   X 

DUIGAN Phillip   X   SMITH-CLARE Mike  X   

EAGLE Fabian  X   SPRATT Bev  X  

EAST Tim     SQUIRE Sandra X   

EYRE Simon     STONE Barry  X  

FISHER John  X   STONE Margaret  X  

FITZPATRICK Tom  X   STOREY Martin   X 

FOULGER Colin  X   STRONG Marie  X   

GRANT Andy  X   THIRTLE Haydn  X  

GURNEY Shelagh   X  THOMAS Alison  X  

HANTON Ron  X   THOMSON Victor  X  

HARRISON David     TIMEWELL John X   

HORSBRUGH Michael 
Chenery of 

 X   VINCENT Karen   X  

HUMPHREY Harry  X   WALKER Colleen X   

ILES Brian  X   WARD John  X  

JAMIESON Andrew  X   WATKINS Brian X   

JERMY Terry X    WHITE Tony   X 

JONES Brenda X    WHYMARK Fran  X  

JONES Chris X    WILBY Martin  X  

KEMP Alexandra X    YOUNG Sheila  X  

 

Sub-Total 12 20 2  Sub-Total 12 24 3 

 

   For  24    
   Against  44    



APPENDIX C 

 

   Abstentions  5    
 

LOST  / CARRIED 


